
February 19, 2011 a.d. www.solehi.com $1.00

Happy Feet
By Judd Wilson

By Judd Wilson By Julie Carter

Girls' Lacrosse 
Deserves 
Consideration, 
Says Board

March 8th 
Filing Deadline 
For Candidates 
Approaches

SOUTHERN LEHIGH HIGH 
SCHOOL -- School board 
members here started down the 
path towards creation of a middle 
school lacrosse program Monday 
night.  Members voted 4-3 to 
rescind an earlier vote to hire a 
middle school softball coach, 
which would have cost the school 
district $3,738 this year.  The 
majority expressed their desire to 
have time to debate whether that 
money would be better spent on a 
middle school lacrosse program.  

The money became available on 
Jan. 10 after board members voted 
to shut down the high school 
junior varsity softball team due 
to a lack of student participation.  
The board then unanimously voted 
to reallocate that money to start a 
softball team at the middle school 
level.

Ed Risi has led the girls’ lacrosse 
program for the past eight years.  
Risi said 130-140 girls in 1st-8th 
grades play lacrosse currently.  For 
eight years, he said he's repeatedly 
been told the reason the school 
board hadn't funded lacrosse was 
due to lack of funds.  Yet when his 
program has over 40 athletes at one 
level alone compared to 13 playing 
softball, he had to wonder aloud 
why the school board had money 
for softball but not lacrosse.   

School Board President Michael 
Eddinger invited visiting parents 
and grandparents to speak early on 
during the meeting.  He said he 
wanted to keep funding for

see LACROSSE pg 2

ALLENTOWN -- Earning a place 
in public office requires a great 
deal of thought and effort.  Each 
township, borough, and county has 
different requirements for running 
for office.  

According to Tim Benyo, Lehigh 
County Chief Clerk of Elections 
and Voter Registration, the first 
thing to do if you want to run for 
office is to get a nomination peti-
tion form from the election board 
office. This form needs to be 
signed by a different number of 
people depending upon the office 
that you are running for. For local 
offices, 10 signatures are needed, 
except for the position of inspec-
tor of election which only requires 
five. These forms need to be signed 
between Feb. 15th and March 8th 
and submitted by the latter date. 
The signatures need to come from 
members of your political party, 
whether it be Republican, Demo-
crat or Independent. While most 
nominations are accepted, they can 
be rejected for various reasons. Be 
sure to file the paperwork correctly 
and on time. 

At this point, the candidates need 
to submit a statement of financial 
interests with the nomination form. 
This form basically explains where 
the money for your campaign is 
coming from and ensures that all of 
the finances are obtained ethically 
and legally. Your own personal 
income is filed on this form as 
well, stating how you receive your 
income. 

see CANDIDACY pg 3

DESALES UNIVERSITY -- 
Youngsters from around the 
Southern Lehigh area are getting 
dancing feet at the Conservatory of 
Dance here.  From pre-schoolers 
to 10-year olds, girls and boys 
are learning how to move, leap, 
and keep in step with DeSales 
University dance majors.  

Under the supervision of 
Conservatory Director Trinette 
Singleton, a lifelong professional 
ballerina and choreographer, 
volunteers from the dance program 
meet with local youth each 
Saturday to introduce them to the 
fun world of dance.

The emphasis on fun and the 
high quality of instruction is what 
sets COD apart from other youth 
programs, said Singleton.  Parents 
of COD students don’t have to pay 

hundreds of dollars for uniforms, 
rehearsals, and other fees, she said.   

As part of DeSales’ dance 
program led by department chair 
Tim Cowart, dance majors are 
given the opportunity to work 
with the COD students.  “It’s a 
learning experience for all parties 
involved,” Singleton said. She said 
that “some of them really, really 
like working with the children,” 
adding that “it takes a special 
kind of person to teach children.”  
Student Director Cathy Hentschel 
oversees the instructors.  

As part of the no-stress approach, 
each semester includes “Bring a 
Friend Day” and concludes with an 
informal “showing” rather than a 
highly-rehearsed recital.
 

see DANCE pg 4
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DeSales University dance major Catherine Fischer leads local pre-
schoolers Feb. 12 during Creative Movement class at the Conservatory 
of Dance.  Photo by Melissa Wilson.
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BRIEFS
Coopersburg Borough Council 
will meet on Feb. 22 at 7 p.m.

Kiwanis Club of Southern Lehigh 
will meet on Feb. 24 at 7:30 a.m. at 
the Coopersburg Diner. 

Lehigh Valley Planning Commis-
sion will meet on Feb. 24 at 7 p.m. 
in the LVPC Conference Room at 
961 Marcon Blvd., Ste. 310, Al-
lentown, Pa.

Lower Milford Township Cura-
tive Amendment hearings will 
continue on Feb. 22 at 7:30 p.m.

Lower Milford Township Zoning 
Hearing Board will meet on Feb. 
23 at 7:30 p.m.

Officer David M. Petzold Me-
morial Foundation will host its 
5th Annual 3-on-3 Indoor Soccer 
Tournament on Feb. 26 at DeSales 
University.  Registration is avail-
able online at OfficerDavid.org.

Rotary Club of Saucon will meet 
on Feb. 22 at 7:30 a.m. in the Uni-
versity Center Building at DeSales 
University.

Upper Saucon Township Board of 
Supervisors will meet on Feb. 21 at 
6 p.m.

Word Search # 6 -- Washington's Birthday

Word Search #5 Key-- Valentine's Day

Gen. Henry Lee eulogized George Washington as "First in war, first in 
peace, and first in the hearts of his countrymen."  Word search by Melissa 
Wilson.  Portrait courtesy of www.sonofthesouth.net

Army 
Boston 
Cherry
Christian
Constitution 
Continental
Countrymen 
Farewell
Father 
General 

Martha
Monument
Mount Vernon 
Plantation 
President
Surveyor 
Valley Forge
Virginia
War
Yorktown

LACROSSE from pg 1
lacrosse and softball separate 
issues.  However, parents and 
grandparents told the school board 
that they didn’t think it was a good 
use of their tax dollars to spend 
over $1,000 per softball player but 
force lacrosse parents to pay over 
$125 out of their own pockets, in 
addition to paying taxes, for their 
girls to play in “the fastest-growing 
sport in the country.”  

As a self-professed graduate of a 
collegiate lacrosse powerhouse, 
board member Dr. Thomas 
McLoughlin expressed his 
sympathy for the lacrosse cause.  
Fellow member Jeffrey Dimmig 
asked why the school board should 
spend money on a sport with little 
student interest.    

“We are under extreme budgetary 
duress over the next three to four 
years,” Eddinger told parents.  “I 
can’t guarantee you anything,” he 
said, except to take their comments 
under advisement and include the 
issue in the 2011-2012 budget 
discussions on Mar. 12.  

With McLoughlin seconding 
the motion, Dimmig moved to 
rescind the board’s earlier approval 
of the $3,738 middle school 
softball coaching position.  Dr. 
Elizabeth Stelts initially objected 
to rescinding the softball vote as 
a “knee-jerk reaction,” but later 
cast her vote in favor of reopening 
debate on how to best spend the 
money.  

Eddinger shut down visitors‘ 
comments prior to the vote, telling 
them, “We’re done.  We’ve heard 

your comments.  Thank you.”  He 
expressed his unwillingness to 
strip away a level of the softball 
program, which has been around 
for more than 50 years, he said.  

Solicitor James Bartholomew 
advised board members that if they 
wanted more time to discuss what 
to do, rescinding the action that 
night was important.  Once a job 
offer went out, he said, the school 
district would have obligations to 
the person offered the job.  With 
Dimmig, McLoughlin, Stelts, 
and Gunkle in favor and Mohr, 
Miracle, and Eddinger against, 
the board gave itself more time to 
discuss how to move forward.  

The next school board meeting is 
scheduled for Feb. 28 at 7:30 p.m. 
in the high school board room.
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Over 100 girls from the Southern Lehigh area competed in lacrosse last season.  Photo provided to the Tribune.  
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By Judd Wilson

Spartan Athletes Sign With Universities

SOUTHERN LEHIGH HIGH 
SCHOOL -- Four graduating 
Spartan student-athletes signed 
with their respective colleges and 
universities here Feb. 9.  Caitlin 
Bearish, Lauren Bell, Tabitha 
Maurer and Kaitlin Hogman were 
introduced by athletic director 
Don Harakal and lauded by their 
coaches and family.  

Bearish will play field hockey at 
Indiana University in Bloomington, 
Ind. and major in graphic design.  
While at Southern Lehigh, Bearish 
led her team to a 21-4 record 
last season en route to becoming 
Colonial League and District 11 
runners-up.  She was individually 
selected to the All-State First 
Team - Class AA, and the Colonial 
League First Team for defense.  

Harakal said Caitlin is the last 
of a long line of Bearish girls to 
play in Southern Lehigh’s vaunted 
field hockey program.  Varsity 

field hockey head coach Adrienne 
Searfoss said Bearish “was able to 
contribute all over the field.”  

Hogman will play soccer at 
Villanova University in Villanova, 
Pa.  She is a four-year starter and 
two-year captain on the varsity 
team.  Hogman has been selected 
to the All-Colonial League Team 
three times and to the All-Area 
Team twice.  Hogman has led 
Southern Lehigh into the state 
playoffs each of the last two 
seasons.  Harakal pointed out 
Hogman as a unique student-
athlete who excelled both in school 
and on three different sports: 
volleyball, swimming and soccer.   
Southern Lehigh’s small student 
population makes such multi-sport 
athletes possible, he added.  

Varsity girls’ soccer head coach 
Doug Roncolato said Hogman 

was “an immediate impact player” 
when she came on as a freshman.  
In addition, he said, she is a “really 
nice person.”

Bell will play volleyball 
at Washington College in 
Chestertown, Md.  She started as 
an opposite hitter on the varsity 
squad for three years at Southern 
Lehigh.  Bell was selected on the 
2010 AA All-State Tournament 
Team and the 2010 AA All-State 
Team.  She racked up 214 kills, 96 
blocks, 18 assists, 10 digs, and 5 
aces last season.  

Maurer will play volleyball at 
California University in California, 
Pa. and major in athletic training.  
She will be in the honors program.  
She started as a libero for four 
years on Southern Lehigh’s varsity 
squad.  She earned a spot on the 
2010 AA All-State Team, 2010 

AA District 11 First Team, and the 
2009 All-District 11 Second Team.  
Last season Maurer had 236 digs, 
51 aces, 13 assists, and 10 kills.         

Under Bell, Maurer, and Hogman’s 
leadership, the girls’ varsity 
volleyball team won the District 11 
Championship in 2009 and 2010, 
was selected as the 2010 Morning 
Call Team of the Year, and went 
all the way to the state semifinals 
in 2010.  Varsity volleyball head 
coach Don West, Jr. praised Bell, 
Maurer, and Hogman, whom he 
said he has known since they 
were in the sixth grade.  They are 
“very good leaders” who helped 
turn around Southern Lehigh’s 
volleyball program.  “They will be 
deeply missed,” West said.

Harakal noted that this the first 
year that Southern Lehigh has 
had teams from six fall sports 
compete in district finals.  He said 
the district was “very fortunate” to 
have such student-athletes.  

Graduating seniors Caitlin Bearish, Kaitlin Hogman, Tabitha Maurer, 
and Lauren Bell will compete at the collegiate level in their respective 
sports next fall.  Photo by Judd Wilson.

CANDIDACY from pg 1 
Once the forms are submitted, the 
names will be put on the ballot. Up 
until seven days after this point, a 
nomination can be challenged. This 
could happen for various reasons, 
including that a signer wasn’t in 
your political party, a signer is in 
a different district, the ethics form 
wasn’t filed or the dates on the 
form are out of order. If a challenge 
is made and accepted, the nominee 
will be removed from the ballot. 
After seven days, the ballot is final 
and names are drawn to determine 
where on the ballot the candidate 
will appear. Then the campaign 
begins. 

Once the campaign begins, can-
didates must submit pre-election 
expense reports not later than April 
5th. These reports estimate the 
amount of money that will be spent 
on the campaign and the election. 
By April 18th, several things will 
be happening. Electors will not be 

able to change their district, they 
will have to register for the prima-
ry, and they can no longer change 
their party after this point. 

On May 17th, the primary election 
is held. This is when each party de-
cides on one candidate to nominate 
for office.  Everyone who wins 
the primary election will be on the 
ballot in November.  The rest of the 
summer is spent campaigning. 

Come August, final paperwork 
has to be filed. Nomination papers 
have to be filed and candidates can 
no longer withdraw at this point. 
The papers must be filed by  
Aug. 1, though candidates can 
withdraw through Aug. 15. Cam-
paigning continues through No-
vember. 

On Nov. 3 sample ballots become 
available for inspection. This is 
to ensure that they are correct and 

nothing has changed. The names 
on the ballots will reflect the 
candidates, and while nicknames 
can be used, they have to resemble 
their legal name. This means that 
if a candidate were named Robert, 
he could only use nicknames like 
“Rob”, “Bob”, or “Bert”. 

Elections take place on Nov. 8, and 
the candidates are selected by their 
peers and the people they will rep-
resent. The stress of campaigning 
and worrying about who will win 
is over, and the votes are counted. 
The official results are announced 
on Nov. 11. 

While the elections are over at this 
point, there are still two steps that 
the candidates must take. First, 
they have to file post-election 
expense forms by Dec. 8, once all 
of the finances have been added up. 
After that, maintain their office and 
do what they went in there for. 

Running for office is a year-long 
process, and one that most politi-
cians don’t relish. It takes much 
planning and work to be able to run 
a successful campaign, and then 
to carry out the duties of elected 
office in such a way that the people 
who are represented want to return 
their representatives to office. 

Benyo invited candidates to con-
tact him for help.  “Candidates are 
welcome to call at anytime. If you 
have questions, don’t be afraid to 
ask.”  For more information on 
running for elected office in Lehigh 
County, call (610) 782-3194 be-
tween 8 a.m. and 4 p.m. Mon-Fri, 
or visit the Lehigh County website 
at: http://www.lehighcounty.org 
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Contact Information
Publisher - Judd Wilson
Phone - (484) 632-6108 
Email - solehitribune@gmail.com
Mail - P.O. Box 4, Limeport, PA 
18060

Policies
Distribution - Currently, newspa-
pers are published online weekly at 
www.solehi.com. 
 
In the future, newspapers will be 
distributed weekly, at no charge to 
readers, at select locations through-
out the Southern Lehigh area.   

Letters to Editor - Please submit 
letters to the editor via email or 
mail with your name and mailing 
address.    
 
Advertisements - Please submit 
requests via phone or email before 
Tuesday 4 p.m. for consideration in 
the next issue.   
 

Southern Lehigh Tribune reserves 
the right to edit or refuse letters 
and advertisements. 
 
All material copyrighted 2011 by 
Southern Lehigh Tribune, LLC.  

In order to better help the 
community, the Southern Lehigh 
Tribune is launching new ways 
for your favorite events, people, 
places, and organizations to be 
recognized.

Advertisements: Bring positive 
attention to your business or 
organization by reaching out to 
the Southern Lehigh Tribune’s 
readers.  With over 7,100 visits to 
our website, www.solehi.com, in 
only four months, the Tribune has 
already reached your community 
effectively.  Join us as we begin 
weekly printing and distribution 
and see your advertisement reach 
thousands more Southern Lehigh 
customers.  

Announcements: Announce 
an engagement, wedding, or 
anniversary.  Please send a photo 

and a description of no more 
than 90 words.  Please include 
the persons’ names and specify 
where the person(s) live, work, or 
grew up in the Southern Lehigh 
community.    

Letters to the Editor:  Voice 
your opinion on topics affecting 
Southern Lehigh in 100 words or 
less.  Please include your name 
and specify where you live, work, 
or grew up in the Southern Lehigh 
community.    

Milestones: Commemorate your 
birthday, announce a new birth, 
or honor your recently departed 
loved one.  For birthdays, please 
send your name, date of birth, and 
specify where you live, work, or 
grew up in the Southern Lehigh 
community.  For new births, please 
send the baby’s full name, date of 

birth, height, weight, and where the 
baby or baby’s relatives live, work, 
or grew up in the Southern Lehigh 
community.  For obituaries, please 
send a description of no more than 
90 words, and specify where the 
person lived, worked, or grew up 
in the Southern Lehigh community.

Pet of the Week: Celebrate your 
favorite dog, cat, or other critter by 
sending in your favorite pet photo 
and telling us why your pet ought 
to be Southern Lehigh’s “Pet of 
the Week.”  No pet is too small or 
too exotic.  Please specify your 
pet’s name, age, and breed.  Also 
include your name and specify 
where you live, work, or grew up 
in the Southern Lehigh community.  
Each week’s winning pet will have 
its photo published in the Southern 
Lehigh Tribune.  

Announcements and Milestones 
are all free of charge, on a first-
come, first-served basis.  Space 
is limited.  Along with Letters to 
the Editor and Pet of the Week 
submissions, Announcements 
and Milestones may be edited 
for spelling, propriety, and 
according to space limitations.  All 
submissions become the property 
of the Southern Lehigh Tribune.

Advertising rates are available 
by contacting Judd Wilson at 
solehitribune@gmail.com or at 
(484) 632-6108.

Send submissions to the Southern 
Lehigh Tribune at solehitribune@
gmail.com, P.O. Box 4, Limeport, 
PA 18060, or (484) 632-6108.
       

Wanted: Your Birthdays, Advertisements, & More!

Jazz I for ages 7 and up emphasizes 
motor control, flexibility, 
strength, and development of 
jazz technique. Previous dance 
experience is recommended, but 
not required.  My Parent & Me is a 
fun introduction to movement for 
parents with their kids ages 3 and 
up.

To learn more about the 
Conservatory of Dance at 
DeSales University, please 
visit www.desales.edu/default.
aspx?pageid=247 or call 610-282-
1100 ext. 1830. 

and requires at least one year of 
previous dance experience.  Ballet 
II for kids 9 and up continues 
beginning ballet technique and 
fosters a greater appreciation for 
this classical dance form.  At least 
two years previous training are 
required for this class.

Tap I for kids 6 years old and up 
develops rhythmic sensitivity and 
fine motor control, and requires 
no previous experience.  Tap II for 
8-year olds and up builds on Tap 
I, but also includes elements of 
improvisation.  At least two years 
previous experience are required.  

The conservatory offers a number 
of classes covering a range of ages, 
levels of experience, and interests.  
Creative Movement is a basic class 
for 4 to 5 year-olds that explores 
various movement qualities, 
rhythms, and energy.  No previous 
experience is necessary.  

Pre-Ballet for 6 to 7 year-olds 
picks up where creative movement 
left off, and continues to refine 
kids’ coordination.  Previous 
experience is  suggested, but 
not required.  Ballet I for kids 
7 years old and up builds basic 
ballet terminology and technique 

DANCE from pg 1
Nine-tenths of parents whose 
children take classes at COD 
hear about it by word-of-mouth, 
Singleton said.  Cowart uses the 
tuition to bring in guest artists to 
teach the dance majors, she said.  

He recruited Singleton to direct 
the conservatory based on her 
extensive track record in ballet, 
which includes several decades 
of performing, teaching, and 
choreographing dance with 
the Joffrey Ballet School and 
elsewhere.    

DeSales dance major Kolbe Rubin leads her students in good fun and giggling during Creative Movement class Feb. 12.  Photo by Melissa Wilson.
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